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§ 25.5 Public hearings. 
(a) Applicability. Any non-adjudica-

tory public hearing, whether manda-
tory or discretionary, under the three 
Acts shall meet the following min-
imum requirements. These require-
ments are subordinate to any more 
stringent requirements found else-
where in this chapter or otherwise im-
posed by EPA, State, interstate, or 
substate agencies. Procedures devel-
oped for adjudicatory hearings required 
by this chapter shall be consistent with 
the public participation objectives of 
this part, to the extent practicable. 

(b) Notice. A notice of each hearing 
shall be well publicized, and shall also 
be mailed to the appropriate portions 
of the list of interested and affected 
parties required by § 25.4(b)(5). Except 
as otherwise specifically provided else-
where in this chapter, these actions 
must occur at least 45 days prior to the 
date of the hearing. However, where 
EPA determines that there are no sub-
stantial documents which must be re-
viewed for effective hearing participa-
tion and that there are no complex or 
controversial matters to be addressed 
by the hearing, the notice requirement 
may be reduced to no less than 30 days. 
EPA may further reduce or waive the 
hearing notice requirement in emer-
gency situations where EPA deter-
mines that there is an imminent dan-
ger to public health. To the extent not 
duplicative, the agency holding the 
hearing shall also provide informal no-
tice to all interested persons or organi-
zations that request it. The notice 
shall identify the matters to be dis-
cussed at the hearing and shall include 
or be accompanied by a discussion of 
the agency’s tentative determination 
on major issues (if any), information 
on the availability of a bibliography of 
relevant materials (if deemed appro-
priate), and procedures for obtaining 
further information. Reports, docu-
ments and data relevant to the discus-
sion at the public hearing shall be 
available to the public at least 30 days 
before the hearing. Earlier availability 
of materials relevant to the hearing 
will further assist public participation 
and is encouraged where possible. 

(c) Locations and time. Hearings must 
be held at times and places which, to 
the maximum extent feasible, facili-

tate attendance by the public. Accessi-
bility of public transportation, and use 
of evening and weekend hearings, 
should be considered. In the case of ac-
tions with Statewide interest, holding 
more than one hearing should be con-
sidered. 

(d) Scheduling presentations. The agen-
cy holding the hearing shall schedule 
witnesses in advance, when necessary, 
to ensure maximum participation and 
allotment of adequate time for all 
speakers. However, the agency shall re-
serve some time for unscheduled testi-
mony and may consider reserving 
blocks of time for major categories of 
witnesses. 

(e) Conduct of hearing. The agency 
holding the hearing shall inform the 
audience of the issues involved in the 
decision to be made, the considerations 
the agency will take into account, the 
agency’s tentative determinations (if 
any), and the information which is par-
ticularly solicited from the public. The 
agency should consider allowing a 
question and answer period. Procedures 
shall not unduly inhibit free expression 
of views (for example, by onerous writ-
ten statement requirements or quali-
fication of witnesses beyond minimum 
identification). 

(f) Record. The agency holding the 
hearing shall prepare a transcript, re-
cording or other complete record of 
public hearing proceedings and make it 
available at no more than cost to any-
one who requests it. A copy of the 
record shall be available for public re-
view. 

§ 25.6 Public meetings. 

Public meetings are any assemblies 
or gathering, (such as conferences, in-
formational sessions, seminars, work-
shops, or other activities) which the re-
sponsible agency intends to be open to 
anyone wishing to attend. Public meet-
ings are less formal than public hear-
ings. They do not require formal pres-
entations, scheduling of presentations 
and a record of proceedings. The re-
quirements of § 25.5 (b) and (c) are ap-
plicable to public meetings, except 
that the agency holding the meeting 
may reduce the notice to not less than 
30 days if there is good reason that 
longer notice cannot be provided. 
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